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E0000 E0000Initial Comments 

An unannounced recertification and complaint 
investigation were conducted on 08/03/25 through 
08/06/25. The facility was found in compliance with the
requirement CFR 483.73. Emergency Preparedness Event ID
#1D2800-H1. 

 

F0000 F0000INITIAL COMMENTS 

A recertification and complaint investigation survey 
was conducted from 08/03//25 through 08/06/25. Event 
ID# 1D2800-H1. The following intake was investigated: 
2570369. 

1 of the 1 complaint allegations did not result in 
deficiency. 

 

F0690 F0690

SS = D

Bowel/Bladder Incontinence, Catheter, UTI 

CFR(s): 483.25(e)(1)-(3) 

§483.25(e) Incontinence. 

§483.25(e)(1) The facility must ensure that resident 
who is continent of bladder and bowel on admission 
receives services and assistance to maintain continence
unless his or her clinical condition is or becomes such
that continence is not possible to maintain. 

§483.25(e)(2)For a resident with urinary incontinence,
based on the resident's comprehensive assessment, the 
facility must ensure that- 

(i) A resident who enters the facility without an 
indwelling catheter is not catheterized unless the 
resident's clinical condition demonstrates that 
catheterization was necessary; 

(ii) A resident who enters the facility with an 
indwelling catheter or subsequently receives one is 
assessed for removal of the catheter as soon as 
possible unless the resident's clinical condition 
demonstrates that catheterization is necessary; and 

(iii) A resident who is incontinent of bladder receives

 

Any deficiency statement ending with an asterisk (*) denotes a deficiency which the institution may be excused from correcting providing it is determined that other 
safeguards provide sufficient protection to the patients. (See reverse for further instructions.) Except for nursing homes, the findings stated above are disclosable 90 
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participation.
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Continued from page 1
appropriate treatment and services to prevent urinary 
tract infections and to restore continence to the 
extent possible. 

§483.25(e)(3) For a resident with fecal incontinence, 
based on the resident's comprehensive assessment, the 
facility must ensure that a resident who is incontinent
of bowel receives appropriate treatment and services to
restore as much normal bowel function as possible. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observations, record review, and resident and
staff interviews, the facility failed to secure an 
indwelling urinary catheter tubing to prevent tension 
or trauma for 1 of 2 residents reviewed for urinary 
catheter (Resident #62). 

The findings include: 

Resident #62 was admitted to the facility on 02/20/25 
with diagnoses that included benign prostatic 
hyperplasia with urinary obstruction. 

Review of Resident #62’s physician orders dated 
02/20/25 revealed an order to secure the catheter 
tubing with an anchoring device to prevent pulling or 
trauma. 

Review of Resident #62's care plan dated 02/20/25 
addressed the use of an indwelling urinary catheter 
related to benign prostatic hyperplasia with 
obstruction. The goal that he would have no 
complications due to the urinary catheter would be 
attained by utilizing interventions that include 
encouraging the use of a leg strap to reduce pulling 
and trauma. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set assessment dated 
05/20/25 revealed Resident #62’s cognition was intact,
and he had an indwelling urinary catheter. 

Review of Resident #62’s physician orders dated 
07/22/25 revealed an order for a urinary catheter to 
straight drain for obstructive uropathy. 

On 08/03/25 at 12:49 PM an observation and interview 
were conducted with Resident #62. The Resident 
explained that he has had his urinary catheter since he
has been in the facility. The Resident was asked if he
had an anchoring device on his catheter tubing and 
Resident #62 stated he did not and pulled back the 
sheet and revealed there was no anchoring device on his
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Continued from page 2
leg for the catheter tubing. The Resident remarked that
sometime the catheter tubing was pulled during care, 
but he tolerated the pulling. 

On 08/04/25 at 10:20 AM an observation was made of 
Nurse Aide (NA) #1 and NA #2 providing catheter care to
Resident #62 who did not have an anchoring device for 
his catheter tubing. Near the completion of the task NA
#1 explained that the Resident should have an anchoring
device on his thigh to prevent pulling and tugging of 
the catheter tubing and she informed Nurse #1 yesterday
(08/02/25) that Resident #62 did not have an anchoring
device for his catheter. NA #1 stated it was the 
nurses’ responsibility to apply the anchoring devices 
on the residents for their catheters. 

At 11:10 AM on 08/04/25 an interview was conducted with
Nurse #1 who confirmed that she worked with Resident 
#62 on 08/03/25. The Nurse explained that she removed 
the anchoring device from Resident #62’s catheter 
tubing on 08/02/25 due to soilage and could not find 
another one to replace it. The Nurse stated she 
reported it to Nurse #2 that Resident #62 needed an 
anchoring device for his catheter tubing. Nurse #1 
stated that she did not recall NA #1 informing her that
Resident #62 did not have an anchoring device for his 
catheter tubing. 

On 08/04/25 at 2:30 PM an interview was conducted with
Nurse #2. The Nurse confirmed that she took care of 
Resident #62 on 08/03/25 7:00 PM to 7:00 AM. Nurse #2 
explained that residents who have indwelling urinary 
catheters should have anchoring devices to prevent from
pulling and trauma. The Nurse stated she did not know 
that Resident #62 did not have an anchor device in 
place on her shift and Nurse #1 did not inform her that
the Resident needed one. 

During an interview with Nurse #3 on 08/04/25 at 1:10 
PM, the Nurse, who was assigned to Resident #62, 
explained that he had put an anchoring device on 
Resident #62 after NA reported to him that there was 
not an anchoring device on Resident #62. 

An interview was conducted with the Unit Manager on 
08/05/25 at 1:44 PM. The Unit Manager explained that 
all residents with urinary catheters should have 
anchoring devices in place to prevent them from pulling
and trauma unless there was a specific reason why they
should not have them. The Unit Manager stated that if 
that were the case then it should be care planned. 

On 08/06/25 at 9:00 AM an interview was conducted with
the Director of Nursing (DON) who explained that 
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Continued from page 3
residents with urinary catheters should have an anchor
device in place to prevent for pulling and trauma. She
stated the hall where Resident #62 resided on was a 
hectic hall but that was no excuse. The DON indicated 
that the anchor devices should be made accessible for 
nurse aides to apply them. 

SOLOMON, ARNOLD (62) pearson, lynda (37280) - RESIDENT
NOTE No Notes 

F0761 F0761

SS = D

Label/Store Drugs and Biologicals 

CFR(s): 483.45(g)(h)(1)(2) 

§483.45(g) Labeling of Drugs and Biologicals 

Drugs and biologicals used in the facility must be 
labeled in accordance with currently accepted 
professional principles, and include the appropriate 
accessory and cautionary instructions, and the 
expiration date when applicable. 

§483.45(h) Storage of Drugs and Biologicals 

§483.45(h)(1) In accordance with State and Federal 
laws, the facility must store all drugs and biologicals
in locked compartments under proper temperature 
controls, and permit only authorized personnel to have
access to the keys. 

§483.45(h)(2) The facility must provide separately 
locked, permanently affixed compartments for storage of
controlled drugs listed in Schedule II of the 
Comprehensive Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Act of
1976 and other drugs subject to abuse, except when the
facility uses single unit package drug distribution 
systems in which the quantity stored is minimal and a 
missing dose can be readily detected. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observations, record review, and resident and
staff interviews, the facility failed to ensure 
medications were under direct observation by the 
administering nurse who left medications unattended at
the bedside of 1 of 1 resident reviewed for medication
storage (Resident #56). 

Findings included: 
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Continued from page 4
Resident #56 was admitted to the facility 05/05/23 with
diagnoses including diabetes with polyneuropathy 
(damage of multiple nerves), hypertension (high blood 
pressure), and depression. 

Partial review of Resident #56’s Physician orders 
revealed the following: 

Metformin ER (diabetes medication) 1,000 (milligrams) 
mg twice a day for diabetes ordered 05/16/23 

Cholecalciferol (Vitamin D) 2,000 units once a day for
supplement ordered 10/26/23 

Pregabalin (neuropathy medication) 75 mg twice a day 
for diabetic polyneuropathy ordered 07/23/24 

Sertraline (antidepressant) 100 mg once a day for 
depression ordered 09/10/24 

Empagliflozin (diabetes medication) 25 mg once a day 
for diabetes ordered 12/24/24 

Amlodipine (high blood pressure medication) 10 mg once
a day for hypertension ordered 04/03/25 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
06/06/25 indicated he was moderately cognitively 
impaired and received antidepressant and hypoglycemic 
(medications that lower blood sugar) medications during
the 7-day look back period. 

An observation of Resident #56’s overbed table on 
08/03/25 at 12:11 PM revealed a medication cup 
containing 6 pills of various shapes and sizes. 

An interview with Resident #56 on 08/03/25 at 12:11 PM
revealed he wasn’t sure what the pills in the cup were
or why they were there. 

An interview with Nurse #1 on 08/03/25 at 12:13 PM 
revealed she was caring for Resident #56. She stated 
the medications in the cup in Resident #56’s overbed 
table were Pregabalin, Sertraline, Vitamin D, 
Amlodipine, Metformin, and Jardiance. Nurse #1 stated 
she took the pills to Resident #56 around 9:45 AM and 
got distracted by the resident’s roommate and did not 
realize Resident #56 did not swallow the medications 
while she was in the room. She stated she usually 
stayed with a resident until they swallowed their 
medication or removed the medication from the room if 
the resident did not want to take the medication at 
that time. Nurse #1 stated she had just left Resident 
#56’s room after watching him take all the medications
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Continued from page 5
in the cup. 

An interview with the Director of Nursing (DON) on 
08/06/25 at 10:50 AM revealed she expected nurses to 
stay with residents until all medications were taken or
remove them from the room if the resident did not want
to take them at the time they were scheduled. She 
stated Nurse #1 got distracted on 08/03/25 and that was
why medications were left unattended in Resident #56’s
room. 

An interview with the Administrator on 08/06/25 at 
10:55 AM revealed she expected nurses to stay with 
residents until they completed taking their medication
or remove it from the room if the resident did not want
to take the medication at the scheduled time. 

F0880 F0880

SS = D

Infection Prevention & Control 

CFR(s): 483.80(a)(1)(2)(4)(e)(f) 

§483.80 Infection Control 

The facility must establish and maintain an infection 
prevention and control program designed to provide a 
safe, sanitary and comfortable environment and to help
prevent the development and transmission of 
communicable diseases and infections. 

§483.80(a) Infection prevention and control program. 

The facility must establish an infection prevention and
control program (IPCP) that must include, at a minimum,
the following elements: 

§483.80(a)(1) A system for preventing, identifying, 
reporting, investigating, and controlling infections 
and communicable diseases for all residents, staff, 
volunteers, visitors, and other individuals providing 
services under a contractual arrangement based upon the
facility assessment conducted according to §483.71 and
following accepted national standards; 

§483.80(a)(2) Written standards, policies, and 
procedures for the program, which must include, but are
not limited to: 

(i) A system of surveillance designed to identify 
possible communicable diseases or 

infections before they can spread to other persons in 
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Continued from page 6
the facility; 

(ii) When and to whom possible incidents of 
communicable disease or infections should be reported;

(iii) Standard and transmission-based precautions to be
followed to prevent spread of infections; 

(iv)When and how isolation should be used for a 
resident; including but not limited to: 

(A) The type and duration of the isolation, depending 
upon the infectious agent or organism involved, and 

(B) A requirement that the isolation should be the 
least restrictive possible for the resident under the 
circumstances. 

(v) The circumstances under which the facility must 
prohibit employees with a communicable disease or 
infected skin lesions from direct contact with 
residents or their food, if direct contact will 
transmit the disease; and 

(vi)The hand hygiene procedures to be followed by staff
involved in direct resident contact. 

§483.80(a)(4) A system for recording incidents 
identified under the facility's IPCP and the corrective
actions taken by the facility. 

§483.80(e) Linens. 

Personnel must handle, store, process, and transport 
linens so as to prevent the spread of infection. 

§483.80(f) Annual review. 

The facility will conduct an annual review of its IPCP
and update their program, as necessary. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observation, record review, and staff 
interviews, the facility failed to implement their 
infection control policy when Nurse Aide (NA) #2 and 
the Treatment Nurse did not don (put on) a gown while 
providing wound care to Resident #47 who required 
enhanced barrier precautions (EBP) due to the presence
of a pressure ulcer (sore). This deficient practice 
occurred for 2 of 7 staff members observed for 
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Continued from page 7
infection control practices (Treatment Nurse and NA 
#2). 

Findings included: 

Review of the facility’s Enhanced Barrier Precautions 
policy last revised 03/21/2024 read in part as follows:

“Policy: 

The facility should use Enhanced Barrier Precautions 
(EBP) as an additional MDRO [multi-drug resistant 
organisms] mitigation [prevention] strategy for 
residents that meet the following criteria, during 
high-contact resident care activities; wounds even if 
the resident is not known to be infected with a MDRO. 
Wounds generally include chronic wounds. Examples of 
chronic wounds include pressure ulcers. EBP should be 
used for any residents who meet the criteria. 

Definitions: 

Enhanced Barrier Precautions (EBP)-refer to an 
infection control intervention designed to reduce 
transmission of multidrug-resistant organisms that 
employs targeted gown and glove use during high contact
resident care activities. 

Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)-refers to 
protective items or garments worn to protect the body 
or clothing from hazards that can cause injury and 
protect residents from cross-transmission. 

Procedure: 

The facility should develop a process to communicate 
which residents require the use of EBP for all 
high-contact resident care activities. The facility may
choose to post signage on the door or wall outside of 
the resident room indicating the resident is on 
Enhanced Barrier Precautions. Examples of high-contact
resident care activities requiring gown and glove use 
include: wound care and changing linens.” 

Review of Resident #47’s medical record revealed a 
nurse’s note written by the Director of Nursing (DON) 
on 07/14/25. The note read in part as follows: 
“Resident noted with unstageable pressure area to 
sacrum [the triangular bone at the base of the spine].
Measurements 1.5 [centimeters] x 1.7 [centimeters] x 1
[centimeter]. Resident denies pain in area. New orders
for treatments in use at this time.” 

An observation of Resident #47’s door on 08/04/25 at 
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Continued from page 8
8:54 AM revealed no signage indicating he was on EBP, 
and no shelf or container was present outside the room
containing gowns or gloves. 

A continuous observation of the Treatment Nurse and NA
#2 on 08/04/25 from 8:56 AM though 9:02 AM revealed 
they entered Resident #47’s, performed hand hygiene 
with alcohol-based hand rub (abhr), donned (put on) 
gloves, and assisted Resident #47 with turning on his 
left side. NA #2 assisted Resident #47 with staying on
his left side and the Treatment Nurse pulled back the 
brief, removed the dressing from Resident #47’s sacrum
and placed it in the trash, removed her gloves and 
placed them in the trash, performed hand hygiene, 
donned clean gloves, cleaned the wound with wound 
cleanser, removed her gloves and placed them in the 
trash, performed hand hygiene, donned clean gloves, 
measured the wound with a paper tape measure, removed 
her gloves and placed them in the trash, performed hand
hygiene, donned clean gloves, applied medical grade 
honey gel with a cotton-tipped applicator to the wound
bed, covered the wound with a bordered gauze, removed 
her gloves and placed them in the trash, and performed
hand hygiene. The Treatment Nurse and NA #2 did not don
gowns while performing wound care for Resident #47. 

In an interview with the Treatment Nurse on 08/05/25 at
12:12 PM she confirmed on 08/04/25 there was no sign 
indicating Resident #47 was on EBP and she did not wear
a gown while providing wound care. She stated she 
thought that since the wound did not have a large 
amount of drainage that Resident #47 did not need EBP.

In an interview with NA #2 on 08/05/25 at 2:42 PM she 
confirmed she did not wear a gown when assisting the 
Treatment Nurse with positioning Resident #47 for wound
care on 08/04/25. She stated since there was no sign 
indicating Resident #47 was on EBP, she assumed he was
not on EBP. 

An interview with the Infection Preventionist (IP) on 
08/06/25 at 10:31 AM revealed Resident #47 should have
been placed on EBP when his pressure ulcer was 
identified. She stated that a miscommunication between
herself and the Treatment Nurse was the reason Resident
#47 was not on EBP. The IP stated she should have 
followed up to ensure Resident #47 was placed on EBP 
and she did not. She stated that placing Resident #47 
on EBP fell through the cracks. 

An interview with the DON on 08/06/25 at 10:42 AM 
revealed when it was determined that Resident #47 had a
pressure ulcer, it was unclear if the wound was open or
not. She stated once she determined the pressure ulcer
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was open, EBP was put in place. The DON stated Resident
#47 should have been placed on EBP when the pressure 
ulcer was identified. 

An interview with the Administrator on 08/06/25 
revealed she thought the reason Resident #47 was not 
placed on EBP for his pressure ulcer was due to a 
miscommunication between the IP and Treatment Nurse. 
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